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Mayor’s Hunt for History:  
Exciting New Program  

for Students 
It all began in 2017 as the Historical Society created 
and unveiled a series of five historical brass plaques 
in Downtown Belleville to commemorate the city’s 
200th birthday. At that time Mayor Taso Christopher 
commented that it would be good to bring the school 
children of Belleville into contact with the plaques to 

learn about these major events in our history. The 
idea was taken up by the Society over the winter, and 
with enthusiastic support from the Mayor, resulted in 
an exciting new program for our young citizens enti-
tled The Mayor’s Hunt for History.  

With the goal of having elementary school children 
come to the Downtown and read the historical 
plaques, a contest was created, aimed in its first year 
at grades 5, 6, 7 and 8. A booklet, called a “passport,” 
was designed showing pictures relating to eight his-
torical plaques and giving their addresses. This is fol-
lowed by one or two basic questions drawn from the 
plaques, which the students are asked to answer in the 
booklet.  

All elementary schools in the city joined the Society/
City partnership to pass the booklets to all kids in 
grades 5, 6, 7 and 8 and to collect the completed 
ones. For a contest to be attractive, prizes are re-
quired, and here the Belleville Senators came forward 

April’s Public Presentation featured historical re-

searcher and author Steven Manders who brought 

stories of the development of railways in Eastern On-

tario with an amazing series of photographs. The col-

ourful stories of the many railways that opened up 

the villages of Hastings County captured the audi-

ence and brought back memories for many. 

The Launch  of  the  Mayor's  Hunt  for  History.    President  
Richard   Hughes,   Mayor   Taso   Christopher   and   Board  
member  Bill  Kennedy  prepare  the  student  passports   for  
distribution to the schools.                 Photo by Marilyn Warren 

April’s Presenter  
Steven Manders 

Presenter Steven Manders along with Richard Hughes  
                                                          Photo by Jonathan Chircop 
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along with R.C.A.F. Station Trenton to provide some 
very attractive prizes. One prize is four tickets to a 
Senators game in the fall along with a tour of the fa-
cilities, dressing rooms and operational locations. 
Another is a tour of the 8 Wing/CAF Trenton includ-
ing a simulator, the control tower and an aircraft. 
There are a number of other attractive Senators priz-
es. The 2018 contest will run for two weeks until 
May 15th after which a prize draw will be made.   

The overall goal remains the introduction of young 
Bellevillians to their city’s heritage and the amazing 
people and events that gave us the city we see today. 
Hopefully, this will spark an interest in our history 
and open conversations. The plan is to carry on this 
hunt for history in future years with other school 
grade levels.   

 

Letters from Belleville  
in the Late 1830s 

By Lois Foster 

The Wallbridge family purchased Margaret Simp-
son’s Inn at the northeast corner of Front and Dundas 
Streets in 1825. William Halloway and Mary 
[Everett] Wallbridge and family of seven children 
lived happily for many years in their huge white 
house. Marianne was the first to leave home for her 
schooling in Kingston and then her marriage to Hi-
ram E. Howard and a life far away in New York. The 
letters exchanged between Marianne and her brothers 
and sister are preserved in the Archives of Ontario, 
and we have copies on microfilm in our Community 

Archives. Most of the letters to Marianne are from 
Lewis and William. Lewis was busy finishing his law 
degree. His illustrious career included Solicitor Gen-
eral of Upper Canada and Speaker of the Legislative 
Assembly of Upper and Lower Canada. In 1882, he 
was appointed Chief Justice of the Queen’s Bench 
for Manitoba. William’s first job was assisting his 
Uncle John Turnbull, agent of the Commercial Bank. 
Caroline wrote a few letters. She was schooled local-
ly and studied music. Francis became a lumber mer-
chant like his father. Adam Henry and Thomas 
Campbell studied law. These notes are not the com-
plete letters, just some of the local news.   

January 24, 1838: from Lewis Wallbridge 
“Miss Hoskins was married last Saturday to Tobias 
Bleecker. David Purdy has married the Roblin girl 
[Deborah] that he has been courting for seven or 
eight years. …  Money is very scarce in Canada since 
the invasion, the banks have been collecting and not 
issuing any. So much so that all through Belleville 
we have to take Uncle Turnbull’s notes for cash. 
[John Turnbull is agent for Commercial Bank.] …  
People are suing one another like the devil so I have 
plenty of work. …  Some of the ore in Madoc has 
been made into ware and it will stand pounding and 
bend almost like wrought iron. …  Mrs. McNab 
(James’ wife) has gone to live in Cobourg with her 
brother Benjamin [Clark].” 
 
March, 1838: from William Wallbridge 
“Here I am in what Turnbull calls his counting room 
for he keeps a branch of the bank here but what I call 
our bedroom for we use it as such. To come to the 
short of it, I am living with Turnbull and like him 
very well. …  I suppose you have heard what an 
alarm we were thrown into a few days since, the day 
before the rebels were to attack Kingston, sleigh 
loads of armed rebels went from here …  to assist 
McKenzie. Uncle [John] Turnbull and [Captain Ja-
cob] Bonter took one sleigh load of men, arms and 
ammunition a little before day light 2 miles this side 
of Napanee, you see as soon as the inhabitants were 
alarmed the rebels fled home. We have taken about 
forty prisoners and they are now confined in the fort 
in Kingston. Stevens (who married Elisa Reynolds) 
and Robert Bird, Gideon Turner, James Canniff and 
[Nicholas] OCamb among the number. There were 2 
houses burned down at the Trent (west side) yester-
day. Our Court House and Jail is going on finely. …  
Nelson Reynolds is on your side and no doubt is with 
McKenzie. He was to have been the leader of our pa-
triots for we have patriots as well as you. The water 
here is so high this year that Belleville is almost 
drowned out. It is within a foot of the bridge, our cel-

Wallbridge House                                          CABHC HC00811 



 

 

3 

November, 1838: from William Wallbridge 
“The Intelligencer has gone into a snooze. …  Billa 
Flint has started again stronger than ever. Bartlett’s 
store was broken open, £106 taken. …  The stone 
work of the jail is finished and the roof is now being 
put on.”  
 
February 26, 1839: from Lewis Wallbridge 
“I am now located in Belleville in the last part of Un-
cle Turnbull’s store. …  Tobias Bleecker and his wife 
have parted upon what terms I don’t know but Tobias 
is a brute.” 
 
April 26, 1839: from Lewis Wallbridge to Hiram 
Howard 
“John Meyers is dying of consumption now—first 
Elias, then Justin, and now John—Dr. Ridley said 
that William is not free of it. There was a grand din-
ner given here the other day to Baron de Rottenburg 
at which Harry Meyers attended although John was 
so ill. He and Thomas Parker when in their cups, ar-
guing of the different problems of Sir Francis and Sir 
George, had to make use of their fists where upon a 
most serious overturning of tables, breaking of dish-
es, etc, ensued and the dinner ended just as all such 
dinners do and which are exclusively military, name-
ly in a tremendous row, all drunk and a few challeng-
es the next morning after which a few compromises 
are made and each one thinks he has accrued perfect 
satisfaction for all insults. …  Baron de Rottenburg is 
a German Baron whose title in England is considered 
about equal to a J P here in this country, and I believe 
he has nothing but his half pay as a captain. He is one 
of those officers who left the British Army to go into 
the Spanish Legion and in fact the country is pretty 
well filled with those kind of military gentlemen—
fattening on the Queen’s money. …  There is a good 
school in Belleville now. Frank, Henry and Campbell 
are all learning well. I think I will send Frank to 
Montreal to the old schoolmaster there who had the 
management of me.” 
 
June 10, 1839: from William Wallbridge 
“Uncle Turnbull is in Montreal. …  Louisa Ridley 
will be married in a month to the Baron who is keep-
ing Bachelor Hall in Parker’s house on the hill. …  
Robert Coleman is gallanting Miss Sabrina McCarty 
on horse back, every day or two.” 
 
December 18, 1839: from William Wallbridge 
“Our Jail and Court House is now nearly finished. 
They have however, done business in it for 2 months. 
…  The Colemans are great bucks, particularly Rob-
ert. There is a dinner party there this evening and 

lar has 3 feet in it. We have got a great deal of wood 
home this winter although there has been but little 
snow. …  A national war is inevitable. [Col. Allan] 
MacNab and Chief Justice Robinson are going to 
England to represent the affairs of Canada but the 
war will commence before they return. All are ready 
and eager to fight. It is surprising to see the volun-
teers flock to the Standard. The magistrates are con-
stantly sending them home again. Daniel D. Perry’s 
old house on Front Street is the barracks here. …  
The navigation will be open in about a month. …  
Your Affectionate brother, William.” 
 
April 12, 1838, Toronto: from Lewis Wallbridge 
“[Samuel] Lount and [Peter] Mathews were hung 
today—Thiller is sentenced for the 24th and the 
Court Marshal that have Sutherland in hand have not 
yet come to a determination. …  William is in Uncle 
Turnbull’s store and mother says she is very lone-
some. She has only 4 young ones home now. …  
Cass [Caroline] gets on well with her music. …  I 
often think of you and Belleville and old times when 
we used to sit in your room looking at Flint’s mill.” 
 
May 6, 1838, Belleville: from William Wallbridge 
“Uncle Turnbull went to Kingston this a.m. as wit-
ness against the two Robertsons [Peter and Robert] 
—who are in jail for treason. …  The jail is going 
ahead and will be a beautiful one. …  Old McCarty 
liked to have died the other day with drunkness. …  
[Smith] Bartlett is to be married to the eldest Miss 
[Almira] McCarty this fall. …  Billa Flint is dished 
up and done for. His goods were all taken to Montre-
al again. John and Allan Petrie [sons of A. O. Petrie] 
have been all winter in the Queen’s Service. Benson 
has got his wife’s money from England and he will 
make it fly—1400 pounds.” 
 
July 19, 1838, Belleville: from Lewis Wallbridge 
“Jones has let his organ be taken to the church in 
hopes that before the people will allow it to be taken 
away they will purchase it. He asks on £50. The la-
dies take turns. Elizabeth Breakenridge squealed and 
played this Sunday. I have come home to try and get 
money to keep me through the remainder of my 
time. I have been at Benson’s and I think that I’ll be 
able to get something out of him. Uncle Asa Wall-
bridge, the other day, sent John Wallbridge down 
here to get a wife. John came down and saw one of 
Anderson’s girls, never spoke to her but went imme-
diately home and told his father he had found a wife 
and he has come to settle the affair. John has never 
spoken to the poor thing. She is likely to be married 
without any courtship.” 
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Lewis is at it. Agnes [Turnbull] is at school in King-
ston. There are to be assemblies in Belleville this 
winter. The Colemans are the chief persons engaged 
in getting them up. Five new stores have commenced 
business here this fall. Robert Everitt has passed and 
commenced his studies as a Law student. …  I have 
now been here nearly 2 years. I think of leaving Un-
cle Turnbull and go to see to our business and in 
Lewis’s office until spring and Frank will take my 
place. …  Caroline is yet with Mrs Bleecker [her 
teacher]. Lewis is going to buy her a piano. Mother 
wishes me to visit you in the spring if I do not open a 
brick yard on our Gilbert place, which the new bridge 
now finished at the end of Coleman’s Lane, brings 
very near to Belleville and increases it in value.”  

See Pioneer Life on the Bay of Quinte, published in 

1904, pp. 894–899 for the history and genealogy of 

the Wallbridge family.  

 
 

Society Brings Local History  
to Television 

The efforts of the Historical Society to bring local 
historical stories to the people of the Quinte area took 
a new and exciting turn recently with the launch of a 
television series on YourTV (formerly Cogeco Cable 
Television). At the suggestion of Mayor Christopher, 
YourTV and the Historical Society came together 
with the Community Archives and Glanmore Nation-
al Historic Site to develop a series which will feature 
local personalities discussing a wide range of histori-
cal topics, interspersed with seldom seen historical 

photos and colourful film clips.   

To date, two episodes have been shown on YourTV, 
while three more are in the editing stage and four 
more are being filmed in May. New topics are being 
developed for future filming. The first episode began 
at the very beginning—the settlement of Belleville 
and traced the arrival of Captain Meyers, the early 
settlement around Mrs. Simpson’s tavern, the growth 
of the mid-1800s and then a look at Belleville today 
and into the future. The second episode took up a 
topic dear to many—the history of hockey in Belle-
ville and examined the three major chapters: the 
McFarlands, the Bulls and now the Senators. For 
each show, special guests brought their own expertise 
and personal memories of the topics.  

Coming soon are episodes looking at some local peo-
ple who have left their print on the world, entitled 
“Belleville’s Heroes.” This is to be followed by two 
episodes looking at the long and heroic military his-
tory of our area from World War I through the Has-
tings and Prince Edward Regiment in World War II, 
then the story of CFB Trenton and the National Air 
Force Museum of Canada.  

We know that there are so many colourful characters 
and intriguing events that have contributed to making 
Belleville the city it is today. Our new partnership 
with YourTV, Community Archives and Glanmore 
will bring these stories right into your home. Watch 
for the schedule and enjoy your local history.  
 

 
The Drill Shed 

By Laurel Bishop 
As early as 1882, Colonel S. S. Lazier of the 15th Ar-
gyll Light Infantry paid a visit to Ottawa to discuss 

The first episode of Out of the Vault on the Settlement of 
Belleville featured Richard Hughes, Doug Knutson (aka 
Captain John Walden Meyers), Lois Foster and Mayor 
Taso Christopher.                             Photo by Marilyn Warren 

Filming of Military History episodes by YourTV at 
Glanmore. From left: Bill Kennedy, John Inrig, Richard 
Hughes (host), Major William Marsh and Chris Col-
ton.                                                     Photo by Marilyn Warren 
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Raids of 1866. However, due to the illness and sub-
sequent death of Sir John A. Macdonald on the 6th of 
June, the veterans decided to celebrate the 25th anni-
versary not of the departure, but of the return of the 
men of ’66 on the 17th of the month. 

Besides the business of drilling, a number of social 
occasions took place at the Drill Shed over the years, 
one of which was a smoker in honour of Mr. Gilbert 
Parker who was visiting his parents in Belleville in 
May of 1898. Soldiers returning from the war in 
South Africa were welcomed and escorted to the 
Drill Shed for receptions. 

On February 3, 1901, the militia paraded to church 

services held to mark the passing of Queen Victoria. 

Members returned to the Drill Shed where the Royal 

salute was given with colors lowered, and the men 

cheered their new King. That same winter, the roof 

of the Drill Shed was damaged, and in late Novem-

ber of 1902, Major Weatherbe, Government Engi-

neer from Ottawa, came to Belleville to inspect the 

building. He concluded that a heavy snowfall could 

cause the roof to collapse, and so condemned the 

building, recommending that another be built, this 

time of brick or stone. By early April of 1903, the 

Drill Shed had been torn down. It would be six years 

before Belleville got a new drill shed. The current 

Armouries was officially opened on February 23, 

1909. At that event, Lieutenant-Colonel Ponton gave 

one of his typical rousing speeches, prophetically 

suggesting that “The time may come soon when the 

Mother Country will be in the death grips of a strug-

gle for her life. When the time comes—as come it 

will—she will expect Canadians to be ready—and 

they will be ready.” The audience cheered. 

with the Minister of Militia and Defence the need for 
a proper drill shed in Belleville. No concrete action 
resulted. Even in the years 1887 and 1888 when 
Lieutenant-Colonel H. V. Villiers of Military District 
No. 3 reported on his inspection of the men, he point-
ed out that the corps had “many difficulties to con-
tend against; the first and great disadvantage is, they 
have no Drill Shed, consequently no place to muster 
in, as a Battalion, for drill during the winter. The 
Company Armories are scattered over the city in all 
kinds of out-of-the-way places.” 

By the time the 1890 inspection came around, things 
were looking up, as the report stated that “The new 
drill shed is nearly completed.” According to Lieu-
tenant-Colonel Lazier, the cost of the building was 
about $16,000, with $10,000 coming from the Do-
minion Government. Initially, generous subscriptions 
had been received from members of the corps and 
local citizens. The building was located on Church 
Street, south of the Opera House and east of where 
the present-day Armouries stand. The new Drill Shed 
was visited by a Toronto Globe reporter who stated 
that “The officers’ quarters are a model of luxury, 
comfort and convenience. A fine organ, suitable fur-
niture, billiard tables, etc., make a cosy club home. A 
well appointed gymnasium and other appliances for 
the men show that nothing has been neglected.” In 
the armory and store rooms, “everything was as neat 
as a new pin and in perfect order.” 

One of the first events planned for the new Drill Shed 
was the celebration on the 3rd of June, 1891, of the 
25th anniversary of the departure of the 15th Battalion 
and the Belleville Rifles for the front in the Fenian 

Lieutenant-Colonel Lazier and officers of 15th Battalion    
                                                                     CABHC HCM04445 

The Drill Shed on Church Street in Belleville   
                                                                      CABHC HCM04446  
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If you search for a name on Discover, matching di-

rectories will appear in your search results. Just click 

on the directory to view it, and use Control+F (or 

Command+F on a Mac), to search within the directo-

ry for the name you want. If you’d rather just browse 

the directories, you can access them directly from the 

page at https://discover.cabhc.ca/vernons-city-of-

belleville-directories. Happy hunting! 

 
 
 

 
On the Home Front  
Excerpts from The Intelligencer 

August, 1918 
By Laurel Bishop  

August 3, 1918: “The Great War Veterans’ Associa-
tion of Canada has decided to replace the British An-
them ‘God Save the King,’ with ‘O Canada’ at the 
close of branch meetings. It was moved by an English 
clergyman, the Rev. J. C. Davidson now an adopted 
son of Canada, and carried at the convention. Except 
for some doubt expressed also branches without a 
piano being able to navigate through the subtle modu-
lations of ‘Canada’ no opposition was raised.” 

August 5, 1918: [Editorial] “Time to Start Some-
thing! Give Us a Chance to Cheer! General Foch has 
given us a great victory—the greatest of the war. …  
This victory will in all probability mark the turning 
point of the war. …  WHY, then, in the face of the 
great events transpiring on the battle front and the 

Search City of Belleville  
Directories from Home 

By Amanda Hill 
 

 

The Community Archives 
and Belleville Public Li-
brary have a useful collec-
tion of County and City 
directories which are some 
of our most heavily used 
items. The street sections 
of the City of Belleville 
directories are useful for 
house historians as they 
hold information about the 
former occupants of prop-
erties. 

 

 

For genealogists they can be useful as the directories 
have an alphabetical section which shows people’s 
occupations and employers. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

As a result of their heavy use, the directories are be-
coming rather fragile and consequently, both the Li-
brary and the Archives have digitized our early city 
directories in order to share them online and protect 
the originals. The Library has kindly agreed to share 
its directories with the Archives so that both sets can 
be searched through Discover, our online catalogue at 
https//discover.cabhc.ca. 

Vernon’s Belleville  
Directory 1934 
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certain prospects of future victories, should we not 
show our unshakable confidence in complete and 
decisive allied victory by a civic demonstration? …  
WAKE ‘EM UP! Put the gin back into ginger and let 
us have a big procession with the band playing Rule 
Britannia, The Maple Leaf, O Canada, God Save the 
King, Tipperary, The Long, Long Trail, The Mar-
seilles and all the songs of victory and glorious Brit-
ish confidence they know. …  WHY repress our 
feelings because some faint hearts see a possibility 
of a set-back, somewhere along the line, sometime? 
We know that we are going to win gloriously and 
decisively in the end—we know that we are winning 
now. …  RING THE BELLS and let the bands play 
and give everybody so inclined a chance to cheer. …  
WHAT ABOUT IT, MAYOR PLATT?” 

August 8, 1918: “An order-in-Council has been 
passed granting six week’s leave of absence to all 
soldiers in Canada who were engaged exclusively in 
farming prior to their enlistment. Any soldier an-
swering these conditions and making application to 
his commanding officer will be granted leave at 
once.”  

August 12, 1918: “There will be a hot time in the old 
town tonight. …  At a meeting of the City Council 
this morning presided over by Mayor Platt, arrange-
ments were completed for the civic joy celebration 
tonight to fittingly express the jubilation of the citi-
zens over the recent great allied victories which have 
changed the whole aspect of the war and are bright 
with promise of early and decisive triumph for the 
armies battling for the freedom of the world.” 

August 13, 1918: “Belleville citizens showed their 
confidence in the allied armies, faith in ultimate vic-
tory, and pride in the achievements of the Canadian 
army in an enthusiastic celebration last evening in 
honor of the great victories in the valley of the 
Marne, and on the Plains of Picardy, which have 
changed the whole aspect of the war. …  Front street 
was lined with citizens of both sexes early in the 
evening, and the crowd swelled to large proportions 
when the City Hall bell began to peal forth defiance 
to the enemy and ringing peals of victory, with 
Bridge Street Methodist Church bell as usual sending 
out its joyous peal of confidence and faith. …  At 
eight o’clock the parade formed up opposite the City 
Hall and led by Mayor Platt and members of the City 
Council in an auto started along Front street amid 
cheering crowds of citizens who lined both sides of 
the street. The 15th Regimental band came next, 
playing patriotic selections. …  Then the Boy Scouts 
on wheels carrying victory banners showed that they 
were in it to the last boy. …  Then came Chief 
Brown and his brave fire laddies with the hose wag-

ons and ladder trucks gaily decorated with the flags 
of the allies and an old and grizzled Scotchman 
perched high on a ladder truck merrily piping the 
‘Cock O’ the North,’ and other songs of victory on a 
fife. …  When the parade returned to the Market 
Square several thousand people had gathered and 
everybody was happy and jubilant. Ex-Mayor Ket-
cheson took charge of the proceedings from this 
point and first called upon the band to lead in the 
National Anthem. All joined in singing ‘God Save 
the King’ with a will. Mr. Ketcheson then made a 
brief address, …  Canadians had much to be thankful 
for and rejoice in celebrations such as these. …  
Britain will fight to the end and victory is assured.” 

Patronize our Sponsors 
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HASTINGS COUNTY  
HISTORICAL SOCIETY  

DIRECTORS & OFFICERS 
 

 
Officers 

President         Richard Hughes 

Vice-President       Stanley Jones 

Treasurer            Dan Atkinson 

Secretary                       Mary-Lynne Morgan 

Directors at Large 
Lorie Brown           Bill Kennedy              

Jonathan Chircop                          Jim Kennelly 

Ian Stock                     Trevor Parsons 

     

Ex-officio: 

Gerry Boyce  (Historical Advisor)        Orland French  (Past-President ) 

Amanda Hill (Archivist) 
 

Sub-committees 

Bus Tours             Orland French (Resource Guide)  

            Mary-Lynne Morgan (Admin)   

Education              Bill Kennedy 

Exhibits/Events Co-ordinator     

Membership   Elizabeth Mitchell 
Outlook Production   Donna Fano (Co-editor) 

                                                        Laurel Bishop (Co-editor) 

Outlook Distribution  Elizabeth Mitchell  

Programs             Jim Kennelly 

Public Relations (Print/Radio/TV)     Mary-Lynne Morgan 

Sale of Publications  John Lowry 

Social Media   Jonathan Chircop 

 Website  Heidi Rooke 
Website address:   www.hastingshistory.ca 

Community Archives                         613-967-3304 

Hastings County Historical Society has its offices in the Library/Archives 

building at 254 Pinnacle Street, Second Floor, Postal Code K8N 3B1.    

Outlook is published nine months of the year for members and friends of 

the Society. Submissions can be sent to:   

outlook.hastingshistory@gmail.com 

Date: May 15, 2018 

Time: 7:30 p.m. 

Location: Maranatha  
100 College Street West, Belleville 

 

(Please use rear parking lot and back entrance 
and go to Meeting Room.)  Bring a friend. 

Topic: From Hastings County  
to Africa: Belleville’s  

Sir Gilbert Parker and British  
Imperialism in Africa 

 

Speaker: Historical researcher 
Trevor Parsons  

Within a rather short time span, Belleville's adopted 
son, Sir Gilbert Parker, would achieve what few before 
him had dared to dream; he went from teaching in a 
one-room schoolhouse in the backwoods of Hastings 
County to sitting in Britain's parliament! This month's 
presentation will show how Parker influenced British 
imperialism in southern Africa and the parallels that 
exist between Africa and Canada in the early 20th cen-
tury. 
. 

 

Hastings County  
Historical Society 

Presentation 

Note to Authors—By submitting material to be printed 
in the Outlook, the author confirms that he/she holds 
both legal and moral rights to the material, and grants 
permission to the Hastings County Historical Society to 
use this material in print and/or electronically. The opin-
ions expressed in articles submitted to the Outlook are 
those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the 
views of the Hastings County Historical Society, its 
Board or its members. 
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